








 

 
 

 
 
Rt. Hon. Greg Hands MP 
House of Commons, 
London SW1 A 0AA 
 

handsg@parliament.uk,stroudr@parliament.uk  

 
 
13th July 2016 
 
 
Dear Greg, 
 
CROSSRAIL 2 
 
Thank you for your letter of 30th June, enclosing a letter dated 20th June which you 
had received from Mike Brown MVO, Commissioner of Transport.  We were pleased 
that you were able to attend our Summer Party yesterday. 
 
The Chelsea Society fully supports Crossrail 2, but the crucial issue for us is whether 
the route from Clapham Junction to Victoria should or should not be diverted so as 
run under Chelsea with a station in the Kings Road, and if so, what impact it would 
have on the character of Chelsea and its quality of life.  
 
The Society has set out on its website at http://chelseasociety.org.uk/response-to-tfl-
consultation-crossrail2/ its reasons for opposing a station on the Kings Road, and for 
those reasons we ask for your support as our MP.  We have also now received the 
response of TfL dated 7th July 2016 to their consultation, and the Society will be 
responding to this in due course.  
 
In response to the letters from yourself and Mr. Brown, we would make the following 
points: 
 
COST 
 
On three occasions Mr. Brown mentions the need to make savings, including 
reviewing the case for all stations. TfL have advised that it would cost nearly a billion 
pounds to divert the line from Clapham Junction to Victoria via Chelsea and build a 
station in the King’s Road.  This is a massive sum of money by any standards, and 
especially at a time when there is so much pressure for extra funding of the NHS and 
other public services. The Chelsea Society does not consider that this expenditure is 
justified. 
 
In addition, many millions of pounds would be required for repairing buildings 
affected by settlement and compensating for noise, vibration, odours, fumes, smoke 
and artificial light.  In addition, another unquantified sum – likely to be many millions  
of pounds - would be lost to local people and businesses due to the inevitable 
disruption caused by construction works. 
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We would ask you to oppose a station in the Kings Road in your capacity as a 
Treasury Minister.  It would save no less than a quarter of the £4bn cost saving that 
the Government is asking TfL to make.  Would you be willing to receive a small 
delegation from the Society at the Treasury? 
 
IS THERE A NEED FOR A STATION ON THE KINGS ROAD? 
 
According to a comparison prepared by TfL for the Mayor of London in October 2015 
the overall public transport benefits of the direct route from Clapham Junction to 
Victoria would be greater than having a station in Chelsea.   This is because journey-
time savings from Clapham Junction to Victoria for the majority would outweigh 
longer journey-times for those travelling to/from Chelsea.   
 
TfL also think that the direct route would make Crossrail 2 more effective at meeting 
the objective of relieving the Northern and Victoria lines.  The direct route would also 
relieve Victoria’s mainline and tube stations, because many passengers on 
overground trains from the south would change to Crossrail 2 at Clapham Junction 
instead of continuing into Victoria.  Likewise on their return journey. 
 
No interchange benefits to other railway lines would be achieved at a station in the 
Kings Road, and there is no potential for urban regeneration around that station as 
there would be at other points on the Crossrail 2 route.  There are no significant 
areas in the vicinity of the station which have degenerated or suffered from industrial 
dereliction.   
 
Mr. Brown is mistaken that a Kings Road station would assist local people to travel to 
the City and Canary Wharf as the line heads north from Victoria to Tottenham Court 
Road and beyond.   
 
If the principal case in favour of a diversion through Chelsea is to provide the 
residents and local businesses of Chelsea with improved transport facilities, then the 
views of those residents and local businesses should weigh heavily on the decision.  
They do not consider that connectivity is poor, and you point out in your letter that 
86% of respondents to the TfL consultation expressed concerns and raised issues 
about a Kings Road station and only 11% supported it.  
 
Mr. Brown mentions the hospitals, but we do not think that there is a sufficient case 
for a Crossrail station for the people using and working in the hospitals.  South 
Kensington station is already close to the Royal Brompton and Royal Marsden, but 
many patients are unable or unwilling to travel to hospital by public transport.  Some 
members of staff would be reluctant to use public transport at night even if greater  
efforts were made to ensure their personal safety.  Patients and staff need better car-
parking facilities at or near the hospitals.  The proposed station in the Kings Road 
would not be convenient for the Chelsea & Westminster hospital. 
 
The Royal Brompton representative at the public meeting with TfL on 22nd October 
did not support the station.  On the contrary, he said that vital redevelopment of their 
facilities would be unacceptably delayed, because the southern part of their land is  
"safeguarded," and that if the idea of a station in the King’s Road is not abandoned 
soon, it could mean the closure of the hospital in Chelsea.  



 

 
EMPLOYMENT AND HOUSING 
 
There is little or no unemployment in Chelsea and there is no need for another 
railway station to increase employment or housing here.  The problem in Chelsea is 
not demand for housing, but land on which to build it, and we do not see where the 
1,000 dwellings envisaged by Mr. Brown could be built.  Even if they could, he says 
that this figure must be considered in the context of the 200,000 dwellings that 
Crossrail 2 could “unlock” and in this context 1,000 is not enough to justify spending 
an extra £1 billion.  Most of them would be built anyway if land could be found.   
 
There are very few places where additional housing could be provided anywhere 
near a Kings Road station.  Moreover, the price of land in Chelsea is one of the 
highest in the world, and a station in the Kings Road would drive up that price still 
further.  Such dwellings as might be built would mostly be sold to the super-rich and 
would not enable local people to find a home.  
 
Proposals for development by people in the private sector who hope to be able to 
contribute to the cost of Crossrail out of their expected profits will add further 
pressure to the demand for development which is already hard to resist. We have no 
confidence that RBKC would be able to resist it.  This is unacceptable to local 
people, and could seriously damage the character of Chelsea.  
 
CONGESTION 
 
As you will know, the pavements on the Kings Road are often overcrowded and it is 
sometimes necessary to step into the road.  Large numbers of extra pedestrians 
going to or from a station would make matters much worse.  Also, an almost constant 
stream of pedestrians crossing the entrances to side-streets would back up the traffic 
in those streets and cause serious obstruction to traffic in the Kings Road as vehicles 
waited to turn into the side-streets.  This would make the buses and all other traffic 
run more slowly and would make air pollution worse, not better. 
 
IMPERIAL WHARF 
 
A station at Imperial Wharf would be much more useful to local people and 
businesses than a station in the Kings Road, but TfL have made significant 
arguments against it. The Chelsea Society would not oppose your efforts to relocate 
the station there but would not support it because it would involve major tunnelling 
works under the buildings of Chelsea and a massive ventilation shaft in Chelsea. 
 
In our view, the best option is for the line to run direct from Clapham Junction to 
Victoria and we would ask you to support that option. 
 
Regards, 
 

 
MICHAEL STEPHEN 
Chairman of the Planning Committee 


